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WASHINGTON HIGH SCHOOL, SIOUX FALLS, SD
Serving the Classes of The Great ’50’s Decade.  Photos and Stories Requested!

Published by Jack M. Phillips ’54.   jackmp@me.com
2261 Lauren Dr., Las Vegas, NV 89134    Cell 702-496-3667

TWO NEW PATRONS
WELCOME & THANK YOU

Editor’s note: On any O&B mailings of over one page in length that you 
have trouble opening please first try double clicking on the 1st page. If that 
doesn’t open remaining pages but you have a box in the top right corner of 
the page that says “Load Remote Content”, please press that box.

Kent Scribner ’56
WHS Senior Photo

In Memory of
Doris Graff ’52
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After a few days of playing phone tag with Jean 
we finally made contact and I learned the following 
regarding Doris’s passing.  Doris died December 20, 
2021. She was preceded in death by her husband, 
Rudy, with whom she had two children, David and 
Joe.  At Doris’s request her body was donated to 
medical research and as a result there was no funeral  
or memorial service, or even an obituary explaining 
why the O&B did not receive any word of Doris’s 
passing.  That is, until her 2nd cousin, Jean Graff 
Kenyon, contacted the O&B.       Continued next page

Kent Scribner ’56
WHS Senior Photo

Kent Scribner ’56
Recent Sioux Falls 

Visit

In case you missed it you can see Kent’s most interes2ng story 2tled, “Tracking 
the Astonishing Growth of Sioux Falls”, that he submitted and appeared on 
pages 4 - 6 in the last O&B, #2-22.  Thanks again Kent for your great story and now 
thank you for your most generous Patron donation supporting the O&B.  Jack 

Doris Graff ’52, 
Deceased

WHS Senior Photo

Last month I received the following rather unusual email from a very nice lady 
by the name of Jean Graf Kenyon.

On Mar 8, 2022, at 3:46 PM, Jean Kenyon <jeangk@sio.midco.net> wrote:
Dear Mr. Phillips,
I received your information from Deanne through the Sioux Falls School District 

regarding the WHS alumni newsletter.
I have a family member, Doris Graff Minarovik, that was a WHS graduate  

(1950's) and very much appreciated receiving the alumni newsletter.  She passed 
away unexpectedly in Dec. and I have a $25.00 donation to send for the newsletter if 
that is accepted.

I will wait your reply.  Thank you for the memories and connection you provide 
for graduates.   Jean Graff Kenyon, 2nd Cousin.

Doris Graff 
Minarovic 

with 
another 2nd 

cousin, 
Reverend 

Grant Graff.
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Jean Graff Kenyon told me that over 
the past several years Doris would frequently 
mention how much she enjoyed reading the 
O&B.  Since there was never a  public notice 
or announcement made on Dorris’s passing 
Jean thought that the O&B might possibly be 
a way to at least let Doris’s WHS friends and 
classmates know of her passing.

Unfortunately Jean didn’t know how to 
reach the O&B so she called the Sioux Falls 
School District hoping they could help.  As I 
understand it, Jean spoke to a Deanne 
Conrad with the school district who fortunately 
was aware of the O&B and gave her my 
name and email address.  I have since called 
to thank Deanne but since she is out of the 
office for most of April I have just let a thank 
you on her answering machine, but Deanne, 
thank you again.

In the absence of an official obituary 
here is what little I have learned about Doris.  
She was preceded in death by her husband 
Rudolf S. Minarovic.  Rudy was 78 when he 
died on August 5, 2009 in Sun City, AZ.  They 
were residing in Sun City at the time of his 
death.   They later lived in Colorado but 
eventually Doris moved back to Sioux Falls. 
Doris and Rudy had two sons, David and Joe.

Doris had seven brothers and five 
sisters.  One brother was, Dudley W. Graff 
who was in WHS Class ’55.  Dudley died 
February 2, 2009.

At the suggestion of Doris’s friend, 
Lolita Johnson Larson, ’52, Doris became a 
subscriber to the O&B on Oct. 24, 2011.  The 
last time I spoke to Doris was on April 1, 2013 
when she was scheduled for heart surgery.
Needless to say, I am glad she enjoyed the 
O&B for ten and a half years.

Respectfully submitted
Jack Phillips ’54

p.s. Thank you again Jean for making 
the O&B aware of Doris’s passing and your 
thoughtful and generous Patron contribution 
to the O&B.



On Feb 28, 2022, Jeffrey Herbert ’74 <herbertj@sio.midco.net> wrote:
Jack…as always, the trip down memory lane is wonderful----I am 
sending an email that will make all WHS Warrior Alumni proud---best 
wishes---

Jeff Herbert ‘74
https://www.keloland.com/news/education/best-public-high-schools-in-south-dakota?
utm_source=kelo_app&utm_medium=social&utmOn Mar 3, 2022, at 4:30 AM,

CHILDREN OF THE GREATEST GENERATION 
Born in the 1930s and early 40s, we exist as a very special age cohort.  We are the Silent 

Generation. 

  

We are the smallest number of children born since the early 1900s.  We are the “last ones.” 

  

We are the last generation, climbing out of the depression, who can remember the winds of war and the impact of 
a world at war which rattled the structure of our daily lives for years. 

  

We are the last to remember ration books for everything from gas to sugar to shoes to stoves. 

  

We saved tin foil and poured fat into tin cans. 

  

We saw cars up on blocks because tires weren’t available. 

  

We can remember milk being delivered to our house early in the morning and placed in the milk box on the porch. 

  

We are the last to see the gold stars in the front windows of our grieving neighbors whose sons died in the War. 

  

We saw the ‘boys’ home from the war, build their little houses. 

  

We are the last generation who spent childhood without television; instead, we imagined what we heard on the 
radio. 

  

As we all like to brag, with no TV, we spent our childhood “playing outside”. 

  

We did play outside, and we did play on our own. 

  

There was no little league. 
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To read the link Jeff sent just click on the link below. WHS # 1 AGAIN!   Our reasons for 
continuing to be  super proud of our beloved alma mater never end!!!  Thanks Jeff.  Jack

Jeff Herbert
WHS Student ’74 

WHS Teacher 28 Yrs.

Thanks to Lorraine Fremming Forslin ’54 LFOR857@aol.com for sharing these sobering thoughts.
I think we were the lucky ones !

Lorraine Fremming ’54
WHS Senior Photo

https://www.keloland.com/news/education/best-public-high-schools-in-south-dakota?utm_source=kelo_app&utm_medium=social&utm
https://www.keloland.com/news/education/best-public-high-schools-in-south-dakota?utm_source=kelo_app&utm_medium=social&utm


There was no city playground for kids. 

  

The lack of television in our early years meant, for most of us, that we had little real understanding of what the 
world was like. 

  

On Saturday afternoons, the movies, gave us newsreels of the war sandwiched in between westerns and 
cartoons. 

  

Telephones were one to a house, often shared (party lines) and hung on the wall. 

  

Computers were called calculators, they only added and were hand cranked; typewriters were driven by pounding 
fingers, throwing the carriage, and changing the ribbon. 

  

The internet and GOOGLE were words that did not exist. 

  

Newspapers and magazines were written for adults and the news was broadcast on our table radio in the evening 
by Gabriel Heatter. 

  

We are the last group who had to find out for ourselves. 

  

As we grew up, the country was exploding with growth. 

  

The G.I. Bill gave returning veterans the means to get an education and spurred colleges to grow. 

  

VA loans fanned a housing boom. 

  

Pent up demand coupled with new installment payment plans put factories to work. 

  

New highways would bring jobs and mobility. 

  

The veterans joined civic clubs and became active in politics. 

  

The radio network expanded from 3 stations to thousands of stations. 

  

Our parents were suddenly free from the confines of the depression and the war, and they threw themselves into 
exploring opportunities they had never imagined. 

  

We weren’t neglected, but we weren't today’s all-consuming family focus. 

  

They were glad we played by ourselves until the street lights came on. 

  

They were busy discovering the post war world. 

  

We entered a world of overflowing plenty and opportunity; a world where we were welcomed. 

  

We enjoyed a luxury; we felt secure in our future. 

  

Depression poverty was deep rooted. 

Page  of 5 20



  

Polio was still a crippler. 

  

The Korean War was a dark presage in the early 50s and by mid-decade school children were ducking under 
desks for Air-Raid training. 

  

Russia built the Iron Curtain and China became Red China. 

  

Eisenhower sent the first ‘advisers’ to Vietnam. 

  

Castro set up camp in Cuba and Khrushchev came to power. 

  

We are the last generation to experience an interlude when there were no threats to our homeland. 

  

We came of age in the 40s and 50s.  The war was over and the cold war, terrorism, global warming, and perpetual 
economic insecurity had yet to haunt life with unease. 

  

Only our generation can remember both a time of Great War, and a time when our world was secure and full of 
bright promise and plenty.  We have lived through both. 

  

We grew up at the best possible time, a time when the world was getting better—not worse. 

  

We are the Silent Generation 

  

“The Last Ones”                  More than 99 % of us are either retired or deceased, and we feel privileged to have 

“lived in the best of times”!

On 3-6-22 Peggy Servold Teslow ‘57 pwolset@sio.midco.net  wrote:
Remember this lady?  “Annie High Pockets”
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Peggy Servold
Teslow ’57

WHS Senior Photo

mailto:pwolset@sio.midco.net
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In addition to Happy Easter
The O&B Also Wishes You A Happy Tax Season!

Did you ever notice that when you put the 2 words 
“The" and "IRS" together it spells "Theirs"



On Mar 11, 2022, Jody Syverson Vander Ploeg ‘54 <jodyvp17@gmail.com> 
wrote:

Thanks, Jack for keeping us together!!!   Tough losing two dear friends so close 
together!!!!  Heaven’s gain!!!!!!!!!!    (Editor’s note: Jody is referring to the recent passing of ’54 
classmates, Bud Olson and Hal Erickson.)
You take GOOD care of YOURSELF!!!!!!!!  There is a lot of love between our class of ‘54.  
It was an awesome time to grow up!!!
My 30 th Winter in Mesa… flying home to Iowa soon for knee surgery…. Hate to  miss the 

celebration of Hal’s life out here… am sure it will be a delightful reunion of classmates and haven’t seen his 
family since Jan and Hal’s 25 th anniv celebration in Colorado.
HANG IN THERE…. YOU ARE SO DEAR TO US ALL!!!!!!  Jody💕 ☘ 💕 ☘ 💕 ☘ 💕 ☘ 💕 ☘ 💕 ☘ 💕 ☘

On Mar 11, 2022, at 9:24 PM, Jack Phillips ’54 <jackmp@me.com> wrote:
Dear Jody,

Gosh!  It was so nice hearing from you.  Thanks for writing.  I didn’t know you had spent 30 winters in 
Mesa???  But then I just haven’t heard much about you for a long time.  Please take a few minutes to bring 
me up to date on yourself.  I would love to print some recent news on you. 

Do you and your husband, Phil, still live on Lake Okoboji?  I sure hope you are both enjoying life and 
good health.  Sure would also appreciate you sending me a recent photo of you and / or you and Phil.  

Good Luck on your knee surgery.  I sincerely hope it is a total success.
Recent news that I have not been able to find very many details about is that Pat Smith had a a 

severe stroke sometime before Christmas and is in a care facility.  I have been trying to call Pat and Shirley 
Lemke Smith’54 for several months now and no one has ever responded to my phone or email messages.  
I finally found out about his stroke from calling Rose Ann Zeren Egan ‘54.  Rose Ann and Shirley were good 
friends in WHS and I was hoping she had heard something about them.  Rose Ann said she has only been 
able to speak to Shirley once and is also very worried about them both.  She said she feels that Shirley is 
pretty overwhelmed by it all.  Understandable. 

You may have also heard that Wayne Gustafson ’54 is now in a care facility in Rapid City.  He and I 
talk by phone every few days or so.  I think he is doing quite well.   

I hope to hear more from you soon.
Jack Phillips ‘54
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And
May you always have:

Love to share,
Cash to spare,
Tires with air,

And friends who care.

Jody Syverson ’54
WHS Senior Photo

 Bud Olson               Hal Erickson                Pat Smith               Shirley Lemke Smith      Rose Ann Zeren     Wayne Gustafson

Above:  All senior photos from Class of ’54
More from Jody on next page.



On Mar 13, 2022, Jody Syverson Vander Ploeg ‘54 <jodyvp17@gmail.com> wrote
Ioved to hear back from you!  A few photos to catch (just you) up:  3 living children, 8 grands, and 17 1/3 
greatgrands later! (14 year oldest is 6’5”- his passion is track )
Jan and Hal (Janice Johnson ’54 and Hal Erickson ’54,  both now deceased.) were a big part of our lives.  
Love to fish (this was Voyager Nat’l park-Canadian border, last summer with fam …. tent, sleeping bag, 
coffee can!  
Phil threw me a HUGE surprise 60th anniv party at Okoboji (summer home for last 22 years).  
Jan and I were bridesmaids for each other… married 2 months apart in ‘57. 
Salt River herd of wild horses…. 20 minutes from Winter home front door in Mesa, Az.  
Sadly lost my best friend and love of my life in 2019.  He is now with our 2nd little boy who lived only 5 hrs. 
Love to knit Scandinavian sweaters etc….three of latest g grand Christmas stockings….. knit for all family, 
spouses and even a cpl dogs…. each slightly different.  
SFalls g grand quarterback! 
Dreaded 85th bday!  The last photo (bottom half) was taken by Hal… the four of us were on our 50th anniv 
cruise from Athens to Rome.  That day was Phil’s and my actual 50th anniversary, we 4 had hired and 
enjoyed a private tour of GORGEOUS Santorini island, back on the ship and having dinner somewhere on 
some sea!   Jan began showing signs of dementia soon after.  Heartbreaking for all who knew and loved her.
Travel has been a big part of my life.   A mattress in the back of our station wagon for a cpl years, trailers of 
larger sizes as family grew, then into motor homes… again each larger as by then the grands were often 
with us.  Jody Syverson Vander Ploeg ‘54
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3rd & 4th from left: Jody Syverson ’54 Vander Ploeg and 
Janice Johnson ’54 Erickson at Janice’s wedding.

Jody and 
husband, Phil at 
surprise party.

Jody fishing in Voyager Nat’l park on 
the Canadian border, last summer.

Salt River herd of 
wild horses…. 20 

minutes from 
Jody’s Winter 

home in Mesa, AZ 
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Sadly lost my best friend 
and love of my life in 2019.

Jody’s dreaded 85th 
birthday!

Phil and Jody celebrating their 50th 
anniversary on a cruise from Athens to 

Rome with Jan and Hal Erickson.  Sadly all 
are now deceased except for Jody.

Jody, Thank you so very much for sharing all that you shared with us.  My long time urging 
and pleading for you to submit something to the O&B was well worth my time and efforts.   As Mr. 
Welk would say, what you sent was “Wunnerful, wunnerful”!  All of the really great photos were 
particularly appreciated!  Jack
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MYRON LEE TELLS A DICK CLARK STORY

Myron Lee Wachendorf ’59
WHS Senior Photo

Bobby Vee & Myron Lee

Dick Clark with Myron 
Lee and The CADDIES



On Mar 27, 2022, Peggy Servold Teslow ’57 pwolset@sio.midco.net 
wrote:
The 80 Year-Old Teenager 
Jim Thompson is a well-known and loved radio personality in our Northern Black Hills 
area.  He also writes a weekly, folksy column for the Belle Fourche Beacon news paper.  
Recently he relayed a story that had been sent to him by a friend called, "The 75 Year-Old 
Teenager ''. 

  
 I thought it was well worth passing on but I changed the name to "The 80 Year-Old Teenager" to make it a 
little more appropriate for the folks I run around with. 

 The 80-Year-Old “Teenager” I now have everything that I wanted as a teenager, only 65 years later. I 
don’t have to go to school or to work. I get an allowance every month. I have my own pad and I don’t have a 
curfew. I have a driver’s license and my own car. The people I hang around with are not afraid of getting 
pregnant and I don’t have acme. Life is great! On Aging: I changed my car horn to gunshot sounds, people get 
out of my way much faster now. Gone are the days when girls used to cook like their mothers. Now they drink 
like their fathers. I didn’t make it to the gym today. That makes five years in a row. I decided to stop calling the 
bathroom “John” and renamed it to “Jim”. I feel so much better saying I went to the “Jim” this morning. But old 
age is coming at a really bad time. When I was a child I thought “nap time” was a punishment. Now it feels like a 
small vacation. The biggest lie I tell myself is... “I don’t have to write that down, I’ll remember it”. I don’t have 
gray hair... I have “wisdom highlights”! I’m just very wise. If God wanted me to touch my toes, He would’ve put 
them on my knees. Last year I joined a support group for procrastinators but we haven’t met yet. Why do I have 
to press one for English when you’re just going to transfer me to someone I can’t understand anyway? Of course, 
I talk to myself. Sometimes I need expert advice. At my age “Getting Lucky” means walking into a room and 
remembering what I came In there for. I have more friends I should send this to, but right now I can’t remember 
their names. And now I’m wondering... did I send this to you, or did you send it to me.   

On Mar 18, 2022, Marilyn Painter Lund ‘59 <lundmarilyn76@gmail.com> wrote: 
Wow!!! 63 years since graduating from Washington High School.  Over the years I’ve 

been married, divorced and remarried. I have 3 children and when I married Jim Lund, 
together we have 5 children, 13 grandkid’s ranging in age from 39 - 17 ( not one married) 

and 2 great-grandkids.                                          Over the years I have lived 
in Sioux Falls, Rockford, IL, Grand Island, NE, Council Bluffs, IA, and now residing in 
Leigh, NE, a small village 1/2 way between Columbus and Norfolk.  Why Leigh.. it’s 
centrally located from our kids, our Victorian Home and a golf course being built. Jim 
managed a department store for 26 years and wanted to retire…so we bought a small 

bowling alley.   We retired from it 5 years now.                                                      Over the years, I’ve worked 
in retail from Sales, Department Manger, Area Supervisor, Store Manager to Human Resource’s. While living 
in Council Bluffs, I worked for a travel agency,  which specialized in International Special Interest Tours. I 
have traveled to many European countries.                  

After retiring,5 years ago, I enjoy time with family,  reading, gardening, spending time with friends, 
helping at church, and when talked into it… golfing.                                                             

Jack please change or delete anything if to long.. pictures or written info. If you want … add phone # 
(texting)  Or e-mail address.  Thank you for all you do in keeping us informed about class mates.  I look 
forward to receiving the Orange & Black.. Go Warriors!!  Marilyn Painter Lund ’59             Continued next page. 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Peggy Servold ’57
WHS Senior Photo

Marilyn Painter ’59
WHS Senior Photo



On Mar 6, 2022, Roger Thorson ‘56  <rthorsonnc@aol.com> wrote:
Hi Jack,
Just want to give you a shout out to say thanks again for keeping us informed,..I’m sure 
I am one of many who appreciates your efforts,.    Regards, Roger Thorson ‘56  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Roger, thanks for writing. It was nice hearing from you and I  appreciate your kind words.  I don’t 
think I have heard from you since you first subscribed to the O&B way back on 4-17-14, eight years 
ago tomorrow! HAPPY ANNIVERSARY!  Is your contact info of 498 Hawkridge Rd., Deep Gap, 
North Carolina. 28618,  828-773-4361 still correct? I would love for you to submit a story on yourself 
and how you ended up in Deep Gap plus more, with hopefully some recent photos?    Warmly, Jack

Jim and Marilyn Lund Marilyn (in center) with four of the grown kids.

Marilyn, as of March 15, 2022 you became one the O&B’s newest subscribers.  Sorry you missed 
the first 13 years. I not only enthusiastically welcome you, but I also thank you for so quickly submitting 
the above story and photos. For 13 years I have been making that request of everyone, I just wish all of 
my subscribers complied like you did. I truly hope you enjoy the O&B and please feel free to always 
submit anything you would like to share with your WHS friends and classmates.  Jack Phillips ‘54

Roger Thorson ’56
WHS Senior Photo



On Mar 13, 2022, at 10:45 AM, Gil Gjere ‘54 
<gilgjere@iw.net> wrote:

While watching the church service from First Lutheran in Sioux 
Falls from 11:001-12:00 this morning , during their prayers they announced 
the passing of John Kittleson (’54 Deceased), a member of our WHS class 
of 1954. .  My sister and I have not been attending our respective churches 
here in Viborg and Centerville due to our desire to keep away from large 
groups of people who might spread the recent variety of Covid, and we 

surely wouldn’t want to infect any of them either.
I checked the Argus Leader website, but there wasn’t a complete obituary.  I’m sure some of our classmates will be 
forwarding these when the obituary is finalized by the family.
Hope the two of you are healthy and well.  Sincerely, Gil Gjere  

On Mar 13, 2022, Royce Adams ‘58 <Litljump@aol.com> wrote:
Jack 
I came across this bit a couple days ago and wondered how many of the 50's classmates 
had ever hunted Red Lake, a great hunting spot near Chamberlain, SD. 
I, Dave Miller (Czerny) and Lynn Joneson had a lot of hunts there. This was written for a 
1989 Duck's Unlimited dinner and framed for the three of us. Only hunters of "Red" will 

probably understand it. 
  
RED LAKE 
Long ago we began hunting, it's lasted many a 
year. 

Each fall we'd make the same trek, without a lot of gear. 
Hip boots and shells and a beat up gun, 
Not much to look at but we all had fun. 
We'd hunt ducks and geese, pheasant and grouse 
And spend our evenings in the old farmhouse. 
30 years have passed, many wings have flown by - 
Still we watch in wonder as sunset paints the sky. 
And with wind-burned face and old bones that ache, 
Gaze over the place we call Red Lake. 
rga-'89 
  
Royce Adams  '58 
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Gilbert Gjere ’54
WHS Senior Photo

John Kittelson ’54
WHS Senior Photo

Deceased

Thanks Gil.  Stay safe. Thankfully, Debra and I are fine.  Glad you and your sister are too.  Jack

Royce Adams ’58
WHS Senior Photo



 
Hello Class mates,
Has anyone mentioned  our 65th?  Anyone, interested in, just a dinner?  Find your own lodging, and 
pay for yourself,
On any expenses.
I live in Northern California, so I could fly anywhere, if a plan arises.

Thanks for any info.
Carl Turco ’58  707 268 5644

*********** 
 
On Apr 10, 2022, Eric Gustafson ‘58 <egustaf@me.com> wrote:
Sent the following to Carl concerning his earlier reunion email. 

From: Eric Gustafson ‘58 <egustaf@me.com>
Date: April 10, 2022 at 12:33:13 PM MDT
To: Carl Turco <mmparadise@suddenlink.net>

Subject: Re: 2023  = 65th
Hi Carl,

Doubt you will get any takers to organize a 65th but never could tell. I can provide a 
listing of all classmates and their last known contact information like street address, 
telephone number and/or email. Can also provide what I call the all data records for 

everyone that we think is still alive (that’s what I sent you awhile ago). If you find any takers to do the 
organization they can contact me for any information I have in the database. Best way to get information out 
is to contact Jack Phillips and he can put in a word when he publishes the O&B. 

Hope this helps.   Eric Gustafson ’58

***********
Sara Hart Blizzard ’58 sent this message regarding a Class of ’58 reunion.

Well, I would love an excuse to force myself to get back to Sioux Falls but 
there is no way I am going to do the work of a reunion again.  And yes, it might 
just be I am way too lazy.  However that being said, if I am still this side of the 
sod and able to get around at least as well as I do now, I would do my best to 
get there.  Like Eric though, I doubt there is anyone who would step in and do 
the work.  That is not a slam at anyone——it is just a huge undertaking at any 
age.  

Cheers to all,  Sara Hart Blizzard ‘58  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Carl Turco ’58
WHS Senior Photo

’58 REUNION ???

Eric Gustafson ’58
WHS Senior Photo

Sara Hart ’58
WHS Senior Photo

GO WARRIORS!



Page  of 16 20



Page  of 17 20



Page  of 18 20



Page  of 19 20



Page  of 20 20


